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ADVISORY AND FINANCE COMMITTEE

MEETING MINUTES 

Of

July 16, 2008
A meeting of the Advisory & Finance Committee was held on Wednesday, July 16, 2008.  The meeting was called to order by the Chairman, Linda Benezra at 7:30 p.m. and was conducted at the Plymouth Town Hall, in the Mayflower II Meeting Room, 11 Lincoln Street, Plymouth, Massachusetts.

PRESENT
Thirteen members of the Committee were present: 

Linda Benezra, Mathew Muratore, William Driscoll, John Moody, Robert Nassau, Peter McMahon, Christopher Merrill,  Patricia Whalen, Richard Knox, Larry Rubin, Dottie Gay, Christopher Morse and Michael Vernazzaro.
ABSENT

One member absent: 



James Sweeney
Ms. Benezra opened the meeting by introducing and welcoming the newest member of the Advisory & Finance Committee, Mr. Christopher Morse and followed with announcements and new sub-committee volunteers. 

· Richard Knox has volunteered to work with PDGC in obtaining information regarding parking and other related issues. 

· Peter McMahon and Christopher Merrill have volunteered to work together on the Tax Increment Financing Agreements. 

Ms. Benezra also added that the Planning Board would be meeting on July 29, 2008 regarding the Plymouth Rock Studios and encouraged members to attend or watch the local cable network. 
William Driscoll moved to take the agenda items out of order and hear Appropriation Transfer Requests before committee reorganization. 

Mathew Muratore, second.  The motion carries unanimously. 

FY2008 Appropriation Transfers Requests for $ 389,954.43
In accordance with M.G.L. Ch. 44 §33B, the Town may make transfers with the authorization of the Board of Selectmen and the Advisory & Finance Committee during the last two months of any fiscal year.  The following is the schedule of requested transfers and their respective funding sources:

FUNDS REQUESTED                                                 FUNDING SOURCE
	08-1
	Fixed Costs - Pensions 
	Pensions #1-911-2-5170
	       2,944.81 
	Finance & Accounting - Salaries & Wages                                                #1-133-1-5110
	             2,944.81 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	08-2
	Inspectional Services - Health 
	Pest Control                            #1-510-2-5382
	       1,250.00 
	Inspectional Services - Board of Health - Salaries #1-510-1-5110
	             1,250.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	08-3
	Veterans Services 
	Veterans Benefits                        #1-543-2-5771
	     15,190.32 
	Veterans Services- Salaries & Wages                                                    #1-542-1-5110
	           11,482.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	 
	 
	 
	 
	Inspectional Services - Board of Health - Salaries #1-510-1-5110
	             3,708.32 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	08-4
	Public Safety -  Fire
	Repair & Maint. of Vehicles                                           #1-220-2-5243
	     15,867.56 
	Public Safety -Fire - Salaries & Wages                                         #1-220-1-5110
	           15,867.56 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	08-5
	Public Safety -  Fire
	Alarm Maint. Supplies                                           #1-220-2-5589
	       1,117.90 
	Public Safety -Fire - Salaries & Wages                                         #1-220-1-5110
	             1,117.90 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	08-6
	Public Safety -  Fire 
	Turnout Gear                             #1-220-2-5857
	     15,876.67 
	Public Safety -Fire - Salaries & Wages                                         #1-220-1-5110
	           15,876.67 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	08-7
	Public Safety  -Fire 
	Meetings Education & Training                                       #1-220-2-5710
	          405.00 
	Public Safety -Fire - Salaries & Wages                                         #1-220-1-5110
	                405.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	08-8
	Public Safety -   Police 
	Overtime                                 #1-210-1-5130
	     36,201.00 
	Public Safety -Fire - Salaries & Wages                                         #1-220-1-5110
	           36,201.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	08-9
	Fuel & Utilities 
	Gas & Oil 1-130-2-5480 
	     80,000.00 
	Short-Term Interest                                            #1-752-2-5920
	           80,000.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	08-10
	Fixed Costs -  Member Benefits 
	Social Security Match                    #1-910-2-5181
	     83,015.00 
	Short-Term Interest                                            #1-752-2-5920
	           83,015.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	08-11
	Finance & Accounting
	Financial Audit                          #1-133-2-5315
	     47,831.00 
	Finance & Accounting - Salaries & Wages#1-133-1-5110
	           47,831.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	08-12
	Fixed Costs -   Tax Title 
	Legal Services                            #1-158-2-5304
	     14,500.00 
	Treasurer/Collector                Banking Services        #1-146-2-5303
	           14,500.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	08-13
	Airport Enterprise 
	Airport Enterprise - Other Expenses 
	       6,105.17 
	Airport Enterprise - Personal Services 
	             6,105.17 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	08-14
	 Solid Waste Enterprise 
	Overtime                                       #66-433-2-5130
	       4,400.00 
	DPW Solid Waste - Recycling Services                      #66-433-2-5319 
	             4,400.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	08-15
	Dept. of Public Works 
	DPW - Other Expenses 
	     64,500.00 
	DPW - Personal Services 
	           64,500.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	08-16
	Human Resources
	Human Resources - Personal Services 
	          750.00 
	Human Resources - Other Expenses 
	                750.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	


Director of Finance, Lynne Barrett presented an overview of the Informational Guideline Release (IGR) No. 06-209 from the Department of Revenue authorizing end of year appropriation transfers.   Ms. Barrett explained the legislation, which governs appropriation transfers gives the town greater flexibility to make end of year budget transfers in order to avoid appropriation deficits.  
There were several questions from Committee members regarding each of the transfer requests before them. Patricia Whalen asked that a history be provided, by department, indicating the amount of money turned back at the closed of the fiscal year.  Ms. Barrett said she would provide the information as soon as the books are closed.    
There was discussion regarding the request for “Pest Control” in Health Department budget.  Richard Knox inquired about such costs being included in the lease agreements. Linda Benezra reminded the Committee that a letter asking the Town Manger to consider adding costs for pest control to the wharf lease agreements was sent in March 2008.
Ms. Barrett indicated the Town has received an increase in the amount that had been estimated as the Veterans reimbursements and she would be adding additional money to Veterans Benefits budget at the Fall Annual Town Meeting.  Mathew Muratore inquired about the reimbursement rate.  Ms. Barrett said the Town receives 75% on each dollar however; there is approximately a one-year lag before receiving the reimbursement.  John Moody asked if growth has been accounted for, and added, “I would not like to see a large request at the end of the year as we have seen in the past.”  Ms. Barrett said, based on current participants, the budgets are adequate and the Veterans Director is continuing to look at other areas where there could be additional savings while continuing to serve veterans.  
Ms. Barrett presented information regarding the transfers requested in the Public Safety budgets. Patricia Whalen expressed concern with the large amount of surplus remaining in salaries and wages.  Fire Chief Ed Bradley explained due to a large amount of retirees and a lag in hiring replacements, at reduced salaries, accounts for much of the remaining salary money.  Michael Vernazzaro asked about the line item for Turnout Gear. Chief Bradley said two new sets of gear are required for all new hires.  
There were questions and discussion regarding the Police Department Overtime budget.  Ms. Barrett stated that Police overtime is approximately 10% of the budget, which is an acceptable level.  She also provided a brief overview of the transfer request for the Fuel & Utilities budget.  She said the budget increased about 8% from fiscal 2007 to fiscal 2008 and the Town Manager has hired an Energy Consultant to review the usage of gas, street lighting, and recently asked that the town owned vehicle usage be reviewed as well.   Richard Knox reminded Ms. Barrett that the fuel and utilities budgets were recently combined and asked if there had been any savings.  Ms. Barrett said at this time it is hard to say since this is the first year.  In addition, she added, “The Division of Procurement is looking to insure that all departments are being charged consistent pricing for fuel and electric and that the charges are in accordance with the current contracts.”  William Driscoll expressed concerns with holding off on making changes until the Energy Consultant has submitted results.  Mr. Driscoll said, “I would like to see changes with the size of the gas guzzling Crown Victoria’s and SUV’s and see the implementation of smaller more economical vehicles.”
There was discussion regarding the request to transfer from salary to other expenditures in the Accounting & Finance division.  Ms. Barrett indicated there is salary money available to fund the additional costs for the audit due to the vacancy of the Internal Auditor.  Christopher Merrill inquired as to when the position would be filled.  Ms. Barrett said she felt some time after January 2009.  Robert Nassau spoke regarding the Internal Auditor’s job description and salary not being adequate to attract qualified candidates.  There was discussion on when the Town’s FY2008 books would be closed.  Ms. Barrett stated, “My goal is to have them closed be the end of October in accordance with the DOR recommendations.”  There was also a brief discussion about the amount of time required and the process for tax title foreclosures. 
Patricia Whalen asked how the Department of Public works would have $64,500 available in salary money to transfer and asked for a detail of budget expenditures.  Roger Hammond Director of Public Works indicated there is money available due to vacancies, retirements, and when an employee is injured and out on Worker’s Comp there salary is not charged directly to the department.  William Driscoll asked, in the future, the form be completed in its entirety and show an explanation for the request.  John Moody was in agreement with Mr. Driscoll and expressed concern with no explanation regarding the request for Building Repairs.  Mr. Hammond indicated that there has been an increase in Memorial Hall functions as well as a problem with the emergency generator at the Police Station.  The Committee asked questions about the number of retirees, the age of the emergency generator and the practice of preventative maintenance.  Richard Knox asked what restrictions are placed on Department Heads not to over spend budgets.  Ms. Barrett indicated in the past budgets have not been monitored.  She stated that she would be monitoring budgets on an ongoing basis.  Mr. Knox said the Town Manager needs to tell department heads they must have the money or do not spend.  Ms. Barrett added with the new finance software all departments will be required to enter a requisition for purchases and they will not be allowed to move forward if they are exceeding their current available budget.  
Mathew Muratore moved to send a memo to the Town Manager indicating there desires for Departments not to exceed available budgets. 

John Moody, second. 

Discussion on the motion:

Patricia Whalen added, “Department Heads need to live within their own operating budgets.”  Mr. Muratore indicated that he would like to see what is being turned back by departments. 

The motion carries unanimously.
Advisory & Finance Committee Reorganization

According to the General Bylaws of the Town, Chapter 9, Section 3, The Advisory & Finance Committee will reorganize each year no later than July 31 of any fiscal year.
Chairperson
Peter McMahon nominated William Driscoll to serve as chair of the Committee.  Mr. Driscoll accepted the nomination.
Michael Vernazzaro nominated Linda Benezra to serve as chair of the Committee.  Ms. Benezra respectfully declined to serve as chair. 

First & Second Vice Chairperson
Michael Vernazzaro nominated Mathew Muratore to serve as first vice chair of the Committee.  Mr. Muratore accepted the nomination. 
Mathew Muratore nominated Linda Benezra to serve as second vice chair of the Committee.  Ms. Benezra accepted the nomination. 

Mathew Muratore moved to close the nominations. 

Christopher Merrill, second.  The motion carries unanimously.  All officers were unanimously. 
Old/New Business

Richard Knox suggested the Committee send a letter to Town Administrators requesting a monthly analysis of operating budgets, that all information and documentation be received by the Committee one week in advance of scheduled meeting dates, and that no approvals of “over expenditures” are granted after the fact.   Mathew Muratore suggested budgets may not be accurate and perhaps the Committee should look at a list of employees and their respective salaries.  Larry Rubin raised issues with comments made to him by a member of the Board of Selectmen, and asked, “If as a Committee, do we have the right to exert influence to the department heads to hold the line.”  William Driscoll indicated, by Charter, the Committee is advisory.  He added that the budget is huge and there would not be sufficient time to go over every expenditure.  With a bad economy, local receipts will be reduced as well as the BECO Stabilization fund.  Mr. Driscoll encouraged members to look at significant expenditures, to look at delaying new hires and focus on energy costs.  Mathew Muratore spoke of budget sub-committees and stated during that process would be the time to ask the “hard questions” of department heads.  Linda Benezra added, “We are Advisory & Finance” and are mandated to get involved with the issues.  John Moody expressed concerns and indicated that the Committee should look at both significant and insignificant expenses and cautioned members to be careful not to get in the way of administrators.  He added, “While I do not disagree with Mr. Knox, I do believe we should leave the monitoring of budget to the administrators who should notify us when there could be potential problem areas.”    There was discussion of monitoring revenues as well as expenditures.  Ms. Whalen said she would like to see a 5-year “definitive forecast” showing Budgeted versus Actual numbers.  
APPROVAL OF MEETING MINUTES
· May 7, 2008

Christopher Merrill moved to approve as amended. 

John Moody, second.  The motion carries. Christopher Morse abstained.  

· June 4, 2008

Mathew Muratore moved to approve as amended. 

Patricia Whalen, second.  The motion carries.  Christopher Morse abstained.
· June 9, 2008

Linda Benezra moved to approve as presented. 

John Moody, second.  The motion carries. Peter McMahon, Christopher Merrill, Patricia Whalen, Michael Vernazzaro, and Christopher Morse abstained. 
ADJOURNMENT
Michael Vernazzaro moved for adjournment.

Mathew Muratore, second.  The motion for adjournment carries unanimously.
The meeting adjourned at 9:15 p.m.
Respectfully submitted,
Pamela L. Borgatti
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